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COLUMBIA RIVER TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM 
April 27, 2012 

Facilitator’s Summary 
Facilitator: Robin Gumpert 

 
The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions or 
issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not intended to be 
the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members. 
 
Spring Creek Hatchery Release/Bonneville Operations 
During the 4/25 TMT meeting, TMT members discussed a proposal from the Corps for 
Bonneville operations to support the upcoming Spring Creek Hatchery release, that they felt 
would strike a balance to meet multiple interests and management requirements at the project 
given current river conditions. At that time, additional options surfaced and were discussed. 
TMT members agreed to revisit this issue today after they had time to meet with their caucuses 
to discuss the options. The goal for today was to move to an acceptable solution for operating 
Bonneville during next week’s Spring Creek Hatchery release. Paul Wagner, NOAA, had agreed 
to draft up the options and Doug Baus, Corps, had agreed to add supplemental information as 
justification for the Corps’ proposed operation.  
 
Today, Paul outlined an option that he said was the salmon managers’ preferred alternative and 
one that considered real time conditions, e.g. flow through the turbines at the present time. He 
described that there was a high tailwater and lower forebay at Bonneville, and that the objective 
was to hold Powerhouse 2 at a mid-range of 1% to minimize turbulence through that 
passageway. The specifics of the salmon managers’ proposed operation were: 

o Operate Powerhouse 1 at open geometry. 
o Limit Powerhouse 2 units to 14 kcfs discharge, which from the salmon managers’ 

estimate would maintain a flow neutral operation. 
o Hold the forebay no higher than 73 feet as a soft constraint. 

 
In addition, he proposed that the hatchery release and accompanying operation be implemented 
on Monday, 4/30 instead of the previously scheduled 5/3 in order to coincide with current system 
conditions (high flows). 
 
Doug Baus responded that the Corps would be willing to implement this operation so long as it 
remained a flow neutral operation. This, he said, would support the Corps’ policy decision not to 
willingly exacerbate already high TDG conditions downstream of the project as well as not 
providing additional spill when there were concerns with adult delays downstream of Bonneville 
due to high flows.. After some discussion, the question was asked: ‘What is the likelihood of 
achieving the salmon manager proposal given the current flows and need to have a flow neutral 
operation? The Corps’ Bill Proctor responded that the probability was high assuming there is no 
unit failure at Powerhouse 1. 
 
With that, TMT members were polled on their level of support for moving forward with the 
implementation of the Salmon Managers’ proposed operation, targeting 14 kcfs at Powerhouse 2 
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so long as it remains a flow neutral operation and given the Corps’ stated expectation that the 
likelihood of being able to implement the operation was high: 
 

o Idaho – Supports the operation 
o Washington – Supports the operation 
o Oregon – Supports the SOR put forth last week; has concerns for operating Powerhouse 1 

at open geometry, but does not object to today’s proposed operation 
o Montana – Not present for today’s call (contacted April 27 via phone after the TMT 

meeting and does not object to the operation) 
o Nez Perce – Supports the implementation of the salmon managers’ alternative put 

forward today, given in-river conditions. 
o CTUIR – Supports this operation; does not object to the Corps’ need to implement this as 

a soft constraint, and, will look for modifications in the future that will allow the project 
not to operate outside 1%.  

o Colville – Supports the operation – wants to see further studies and a permanent solution. 
o NOAA – Supports the operation 
o USFWS – Would be more comfortable if there was regional consensus to maintain flows 

at the midpoint of 1% at Powerhouse 2, but does not object to today’s proposal for this 
year only, and with the caveat that if the operation goes outside 1% in the future, a study 
needs to be in place to gather empirical evidence as to the impacts on fish. (Later added 
that keeping the flows down at Powerhouse 2 would provide an added benefit to adult 
steelhead, if the operation allows the fish screens to stay in place). 

o BPA – Supports the operation 
o Reclamation – Supports the operation 
o Corps – Supports the operation and will plan to implement beginning Monday, 4/30. 

 
Action/Operation: The Corps will implement the proposed operation as described by the salmon 
managers today and will manage the operation to remain flow neutral. The operation will be 
implemented starting Monday, 4/30 and will coincide with the release and passage of Spring 
Creek Hatchery fish – no longer than a four-day period. Dave Wills, USFWS, said releasing the 
fish at that time instead of 5/3 would not pose a problem from the hatchery’s perspective.  
 
Next Meeting, 5/2 Face to Face: 
Agenda items include: 

o Spring Creek Hatchery Release Update 
o Transportation Operations 
o Update on BPA Transmission Outage 
o Operations Review 
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Columbia River Regional Forum 
TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM – OFFICIAL MINUTES 

 
April 27, 2012 

Notes: Pat Vivian 
1. Introduction 
 
 Today’s TMT conference call was chaired by Doug Baus, COE, and facilitated by 
Robin Gumpert (DS Consulting). Representatives of the Nez Perce Tribe, BOR, NOAA, 
USFWS, BPA, COE, Umatilla/CRITFC, Idaho, Washington and others attended. This 
summary is an official record of the proceedings, not a verbatim transcript.  
 
2. Spring Creek Hatchery Release  
 

The purpose of this call was to conclude the April 25 TMT discussion regarding 
operation of Bonneville Dam for the May 3 Spring Creek Hatchery release. 
Brainstorming elicited four options in response to the Action Agency proposal. When the 
April 25 meeting adjourned, the Salmon Managers planned to caucus and present an 
alternative proposal to the Action Agency proposal today. 

 
Paul Wagner, NOAA, presented the Salmon Managers’ preferred operation, 

which takes into account real-time conditions at the project. Currently the head 
(difference between forebay and tailrace elevations) is only 40 feet; typical head at 
Bonneville is closer to 60 feet. This condition reduces pressure through the turbines, 
which is favorable for juvenile passage. Operating PH2 in the mid-range of 1% 
efficiency would produce about 14 kcfs of flow through the turbines under present 
conditions. The low head is pushing only 15 kcfs through PH2 turbines, which leaves 1 
kcfs in needed flow reductions at PH1. Therefore the Salmon Managers are asking the 
Action Agencies to: 
 

1. Operate Powerhouse 1 (PH1) at open geometry.  
2. Limit Powerhouse 2 (PH2) units to 14 kcfs discharge. This would not add to spill, 

which is currently about 200 kcfs at Bonneville. Generation limitations at PH2 will 
be offset with an equivalent rate of additional generation at PH1 resulting from 
operating at best geometry.  

3. Maintain a soft constraint of 73 feet elevation (or lower) in the forebay.  
4. Consider releasing fish on Monday, April 30, to take advantage of these 

favorable conditions. 
 

Baus replied that elements 1 and 3 of this operation are viable and the Action 
Agencies would make best efforts to implement element 2. The goal of the operation is 
to remain generation neutral to the extent practicable. Any PH2 limitations would be 
offset with operating PH1 to best geometry. However the Action Agencies would not 
support any hard constraint on PH2 unit operations that would result a spill rate that 
would exceed a flow rate that could be passed operating PH1 at open geometry. This 
would have adverse impacts on adult delay/fallback and TDG.  Given that flows are 
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projected to be in the 400 kcfs range when the Spring Creek operation is implemented, 
the Action Agencies will commit to shifting approximately 12 kcfs from PH2 to PH1 by 
operating PH1 to best geometry.  

 
Wagner asked, what is the likelihood that real-time conditions at the project will 

allow the Action Agencies to implement the Salmon Managers’ proposal? Probably 
higher than 90% as long as there are no unit outages, replied Bill Proctor, COE. Russ 
Kiefer, Idaho, asked whether the amount of water to be shifted from PH2 to PH1 will be 
calculated based on actual conditions (low head) or typical conditions (which pass 18 
kcfs through a PH2 unit operating to the 1% efficiency range). It will be based on actual 
conditions, Scott Bettin, BPA, replied. Changing the release date to April 30 would be 
acceptable if BPA is notified in advance.  

 
Hatchery operators could shift to an April 30 release if it means a better likelihood 

of favorable passage conditions, Wills said. A study of the impacts of open geometry on 
fish passage is imperative to inform future decisions regarding PH1 operations above 
the 1% limit. 

 
TMT members gave their views of the Action Agency proposal: 

 
• Idaho – Supports the operation. 
• BPA – Supports the operation. 
• Washington – Supports the operation, including the suggestion to start releasing 

fish on April 30. 
• USFWS – Advocates capping PH2 units at 50% of 1% best efficiency, but does 

not object to the proposed operation. Suggests the operation be implemented for 
four days, beginning when fish arrive at the project.  

• Oregon – Advocates the SOR as the best option, but doesn’t object to the 
proposed operation. Has concerns about the best-geometry operation. 

• Nez Perce – Supports the operation. 
• Umatilla – Prefers the Salmon Managers’ proposal but does not object to this 

operation. 
• Colville – Supports the operation, including a release date of April 30.  
• NOAA – Supports the operation. 
• BPA – Supports the operation.   
• BOR – Supports the operation. 

   
3. John Day Barge Grounding Update 
 
 The COE has sent TMT an email that the grounded barge below John Day was 
patched and removed. 
 
4. Next TMT Meeting 
 
 TMT will meet next in person on May 2, with updates on Spring Creek Hatchery 
operations and the recent BPA transmission incident on the agenda.  
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Name Affiliation  
Doug Baus COE 
Lisa Wright  COE 
Scott Bettin  BPA  
Tom Lorz  CRITFC Umatilla  
Paul Wagner  NOAA  
Rick Kruger  Oregon  
Margaret Filardo  FPC  
Dave Benner  FPC  
Russ Kiefer  Idaho  
Scott English COE 
Bill Proctor  COE 
Dan Feil  COE 
Dave Wills  USFWS  
Sheri Sears  Colville Tribe 
Charles Morrill  Washington 
Dave Statler  Nez Perce 
 
 


